SIC

ARSC Newsletter

Number 84, Summer 1998

1999 Conference, Madison, Wisconsin

he University of Wisconsin-Madison cordially invites all ARSC members, and anyone interested in collecting and preserving audio recordings, to the 33rd annual conference of the Association for Recorded Sound Collections, 19-22 May 1999.

Madison, Wisconsin's capital and the host city for the conference, is situated on three lakes and holds the distinction of being the only American city built on an isthmus. The city is stunningly beautiful with its Capitol building crowning the downtown area and lake views in every direction. The University of Wisconsin-Madison is the largest campus in the University of Wisconsin system with many world renownd academic programs.

Our conference center will be the Concourse Hotel, one block from the Capitol and a short walk down State Street to the University. Restaurants, museums, shops, bars, theaters, and other entertainment abounds. The Monona Terrace Center, designed by Frank Lloyd Wright, is nearby. We'll do our best to provide lovely spring weather, compelling programs, great entertainment, and local color. We look forward to seeing you next spring.

Geri Laudati and Steve Sundell will serve as co-chairs of conference local arrangements.

Bylaws Changes Delayed

Dues Bylaw Decision Deferred

The ARSC Board of Directors has decided to discuss further a proposed change to Article XI, Section 3, "Dues." This discussion will take place during the Board's Fall 1998 meeting in Madison, Wisconsin. The proposed change relates to the use of mail ballots to decide future dues increases. Discussions during the Annual Meeting in Syracuse, and subsequently among members of the Executive Committee, resulted in a decision to defer submitting the proposed amendment to the members for a final vote at that time.

Membership Motion

There was unanimous approval for the proposal to amend Article VIII, Section 1, "Standing Committees" to include the Membership and Outreach Committee. The Board has decided, however, that the expense of a mail ballot on this issue alone is not justified at this time. The proposal will be re-submitted to the members some time following the Fall Board of Directors meeting along with the reworded dues amendment.

Dues Increase Adopted

During the Syracuse meeting the members overwhelmingly approved the Board's recommendation for a dues increase effective January 1, 1999. Annual dues for individual members will be \$36. Institutional members will pay \$40.00. Dues statements will be mailed at the end of 1998 for 1999—reflecting the new dues schedule.

ARSC At Work (Committee Reports)

Publications Committee

The ARSC Publications Committee will have a new component soon to stand beside the *Journal*, the *Newsletter* and other publications. The provisional website that Peter Shambarger constructed two years ago is being replaced. ARSC has purchased its own domain name, a contribution of the University of Missouri-Kansas City. Richard Koprowski of the Stanford Archives of Recorded Sound has been working on an updated website. After it is finished and the Board has approved its content, the new address will be posted on the old website and announced in the next Newsletter.

ARSC Membership Increases

Last year the Board of Directors approved a plan submitted by Wendy Sistrunk, Membership Committee chairperson, to increase the number of people who belong to ARSC. The plan is working! As of August 27, 1998 ARSC has 1,106 members, up 158 from 1997. Welcome to all new members. We're glad to have you with us.

Call for Papers, Madison Conference

lans are underway to make the 1999 annual conference in Madison, Wisconsin one of the best ARSC conferences yet. I invite ARSC members to submit ideas for topics you would like to talk about at the meeting. Anything from equipment demonstrations to discographic research to discussions of recording artists is fair game. If you take a look at the topics covered at the last few years' conferences you know how wide-ranging our meetings can be! I particularly would like to encourage newer members of ARSC to participate in the meeting. This is a great way to tell other people what your areas of interest are.

To ensure that your idea is considered, please submit proposals to me no later than January 8th (Elvis Presley's birthday!).

Jim Farrington, 1999 ARSC Program Chair Sibley Music Library Eastman School of Music 27 Gibbs St. Rochester, NY 14604-2596 716-274-1304 716-274-1380 jfrn@uhura.cc.rochester.edu

President's Message

he first three months of my two-year term as President have been a time of great activity and growth. Thanks to Ted Sheldon and UMKC, committee chairs, publications editors and elected board members now communicate with each other regularly via an e-mail listserve, which electronically links together members of ARSC's Executive Committee. Business that in the past was discussed semi-annually at board meetings in the Fall and Spring, is now conducted on an almost daily basis. This system allows Board members to make decisions year-round, and greatly enhances communication between all members who have taken on leadership roles in ARSC. The impassioned opinions that are often shared on this list attest to the commitment of all the volunteers who work so hard on behalf of our organization. What follows is a summary of ARSC business that has transpired since the Board last met in Syracuse in May 1998.

ARSC 1999 Conference

First of all, I am delighted to announce that the next ARSC Annual Conference will be held at the University of Wisconsin at Madison on May 19-22, 1999. Originally scheduled for the University of California at Santa Barbara, the serious illness and subsequent retirement of the local arrangements chair necessitated a change in conference venue. The University of Wisconsin at Madison kindly extended an offer to host, which was accepted enthusiastically by the Board in June. Geri Laudati and Steve Sundell, from the University's Mills Music Library, have been working hard as local arrangements co-chairs to make the 1999 conference one of ARSC's finest. Jim Farrington put on a wonderful program in Syracuse (thank you, Jim!), and I know he will outdo himself as Program Chair for the Madison conference, as well. ARSC Website

Plans are well underway for the development of the new ARSC website. One of the recommendations made by the Strategic Planning Committee in 1997 was the appointment of an individual to oversee an expanded website, serving in a role similar to that of our other publications editors. Happily, Richard Koprowski of Stanford University has agreed to take on this important task, and is serving as ARSC's first official WEBster. We are extremely fortunate to benefit from Richard's considerable technical expertise, and I think you will be very pleased with the final product. Many, many thanks to Executive Director Peter Shambarger, who so capably launched the first ARSC website, and has continued to maintain it in the interim. The new site is still under construction and review, but should be up and running later this Fall.

Committee Chair Appointments

I am pleased to announce that several new committee chairs have been appointed. Jerry Weber has kindly agreed to chair the Publications Committee, re-assuring a position that he has handled so ably in the past. Ted Sheldon, unburdened of his "presidential duties," agreed to take over as Newsletter Editor, as well as to continue serving as ARSC's publisher. Heartfelt thanks to Mike Devecka for the fine work he has done during the past two years as Newsletter Editor, and for the wonderful photo coverage of the Syracuse Conference last May. Barbara Sawka, of Stanford University, has taken my former position of Chair of the Fair Practices Committee. She already has come up with some exciting new ideas and plans for this committee, and I know it will thrive under her direction.

Sara Vellez (New York Public Library Rodgers & Hammerstein Archive) and Nancy Seeger (Library of Congress) have been appointed as the first co-chairs of ARSC's new Education and Training Committee, and Sam Brylawski (Library of Congress) has agreed to chair the new American Vintage

Continued on page 4

Letters to the Editor

I am most grateful to my very good friend Elwood McKee for responding in [ARSC] Newsletter, No. 83 in the way that he has to my suggestion that ARSC should embrace a more creative ethos by encouraging the production of original recordings from amongst its own members.

I am particularly glad to know, specifically, that ARSC is not an association of people who creatively make their own recordings, but ... are mostly folk at the receiving end... in the recording sequence;" in other words merely the passive recipients of the efforts of those outside ARSC.

I am sorry that, obviously, I have been barking up the wrong microphone when much of the content of the presentations ARSC has graciously allowed me to give at conferences has fallen outside its terms of reference in that much of that content was original material recorded by myself. Surely this is evidence that I haven't stood on the sidelines waiting "for others to pick up the microphone" as Elwood suggests.

As to NARAS, this is an organization I obviously need to contact. How do I do this?

In response to Elwood's invitation that I propose specific criteria and requirements to be met both from contributors and judges in establishing awards for recordings, I merely reiterate here those criteria and requirements that I have floated at ARSC conferences in the past.

- 1. Professional recording engineers to be barred from partici-
- 2. The various categories could include (a) music, (b) speech, (c) documentary, (d) reportage, (e) actuality, (f) technical experiment, and (g) a schools entry (to encourage young people to engage with ARSC in the years to come. All categories with a time limit of four to five minutes.
- 3. As to judges, surely some of the prestige label companies with which ARSC has connections would be willing to provide these. Otherwise, why not ask some of the national sound archives such as the British National Sound Archive to provide judges.

With all good wishes

Joe Pengelly, ARSC Member

$ARSC\ Newsletter$

The ARSC Newsletter is published quarterly in February, June, September, and November. Submissions should be typed and well written. Electronic email submissions are encouraged to this address:

Ted Sheldon, Editor UMKC, Miller Nichols Library 5100 Rockhill Road Kansas City, MO 64110-2499 Email: sheldont@umkc.edu Fax: 816.333.5584 Telephone: 816.235.1531

To arrange advertising in all ARSC publications contact:

Ricki Kushner, Advertising Manager 4857B S. 28th St.

Arlington, VA 22206

Telephone: 202.707.0164 (w)\

202.671.3434 202.707.8464

Email: fkus@loc.gov

Claims or other notification of issues not received must be sent to: Executive Director, ARSC

P.O. Box 543

Annapolis, MD 21404-0543

Nominations for ARSC Awards for Excellence

ou are invited to propose candidates for the 1998 ARSC Awards for Excellence in Historical Recorded Sound Research. Nominations may be made by anyone, whether or not a member of ARSC. Eligible publications include any printed work — book, monograph, article, liner notes — that was first published during 1998. The work may be on any subject related to recorded sound. This includes histories, discographies and artist biographies in any field of music, speech or technology (classical, popular, rock, jazz, country, folk, spoken word, labels, phonographs, etc.) as well as modern techniques for the preservation or reproduction of older recordings. The work should deal primarily with historical periods, defined as at least ten years prior to publication (e.g., pre-1988), with the exception of works related to preservation and technology. In addition, a Lifetime Achievement Award will be presented to an individual in recognition of his or her life's work in published recorded sound research. The deadline for nominations is December 31, 1998. The Awards Committee especially welcomes information concerning eligible foreign and small press publications that might otherwise be overlooked. Please forward the title, author, publisher, and publisher's address for each nominee to:

Brenda Nelson-Strauss Chicago Symphony Orchestra 220 So. Michigan Ave., Chicago, IL 60604 e-mail: nelsonstraussb@chicagosymphony.org.

Editor's Note

This is my first issue as editor of the ARSC Newsletter. I hope you find it interesting and informative. From time to time, when space is available, I intend to include an editorial note in the ARSC Newsletter, but only when a purpose is served.

The main purpose of this note is to thank Mike Devecka for his two years of service as editor of this Newsletter. He added pictures to enliven the appearance and made other improvements which raised the quality of the publication. All ARSC members owe him a big thank you.

ARSC publishes this Newsletter to apprize members of future events and opportunities to learn and grow. To these ends, read President Suzanne Stover's recitation of important changes in our association in the President's Message; note that 1998 Syracuse Conference tapes are available for purchase; suggest works for consideration as recipients of ARSC Awards; learn of plans for the 1999 annual conference in Madison, Wisconsin. And don't forget to pass along suggestions for improving this Newsletter to:

Ted Sheldon, Editor Miller Nichols Library 5100 Rockhill Road Kansas City, MO 64110-2499 Email: <u>sheldont@umkc.edu</u>

Fax: 816.333.5584 Tele: 816.235.1531

Advertising

78 RPM AUCTIONS: Over 100 quarterly auctions since 1972 featuring 1900-1930s Jazz, Blues, Popular, Personality, Dance Bands, Classical, Opera, C&W, Ethnic and now, LPs. Over 2,000 records offered on each auction with no minimum bids. You're missing a lot of fun if not on our mailing list. Dave Reiss. 3920 Eve Drive. Seaford, New York 11783.

HIT-OF-THE-WEEK/Durium Discography, 5th Ed.: 1,000 Durium music and advertisement recordings and its contemporary issues from the USA and Europe 1930-1936. US\$20 (surface mail); US\$28 (airmail). Cash or IMO – no checks. Hans Koert, Torenvalkstee 8, NL-4451 CM Heinkenszand, The Netherlands.

CAJUN, COUNTRY, JAZZ, BLUES, Gospel, Mexican, Cuban, World/Regional: I collect these genres on 78s and 45s. Mainly interested in excellent condition or better discs from late 1920s to mid-1930s, and from late 1940s to mid-1950s. Special want: first 60 releases on the *Orfeo* label, produced in Monterrey, N.L. (Mexico) in the late 1940s. Hope to conduct auction (especially of Mexican 78s) in future. Chris Strachwitz (Arhoolie Records) 10341 San Pablo Avenue, El Cerrito, CA 94530.

EDISON DIAMOND DISCS WANTED!

Soloist: Sergei Rachmaninoff, Pianist - all B takes
Mozart Theme & Variations Sonata IX 82197-R (6732-B)
Chopin Waltz Op. 42 82197-L (6731-B)
Rachmaninoff Prelude in c# minor 82187-R (6742-B)
Scarlatti-Tausig Pastorale 82170-L (6735-B)
Contact: Joe Salerno. Jsalerno@electotex.com
P.O. Box 1487, Bellaire, TX 77402
713.668.8650

EDDIE SOUTH: Sought soonest ref. Forthcoming book: copies of six duets for violin and piano published by Robbins, c. 1943; any other South sheet music; 78 Gold Seal 2001/2002 missing from my set; transcriptions/airchecks (Cheloni 1-16, Standard, Jubilee not needed). Anthony Barnett, 14 Mount Street, Lewes, East Sussex, BN7 1HL

WANTED: VINTAGE RECORD SLEEVES: American 78 rpm era company sleeves from 1894 Newark to 1960 Chicago, with a continuance to mid-1960s releases from South Africa, India, Uruguay, etc. Terry Tullos Wayland, c/o Conservation Associated, 17710 Ranch Road 12 Wimberley, Texas 78676-6008.

The Record Collector

Established 50 years

The journal for the collector of historical vocal records. Each issue features biographies and discographies of the great singers of the past, CD and book reviews and articles of general interest. Singers to come include Ferruccio Corradetti, Ivan Kozlovsky & Francesco Merli. The journal also produces CDs in the finest sound of the great singers of this century, e.g. The Art of Aristodemo Giorgini. A Toast to Tosti.

In Memoriam — Ferruccio Tagliavini. Our Š0th Anniversary 2-CD Compilation. The Sensational Margarethe Siems. Annual private issues for our subscribers. Available by annual subscription (inc. postage) for only £20.00 (GB); £22.00 (\$38.00) (abroad) Ask for introductory sample issue at only£1.00 (\$2.00) from:

The Record Collector, 111, Longshots Close, Broomfield, Chelmsford, Essex, CM1 7DU, England. Tel: 01245 441661 E-mail: LarryLusti@aol.com Fax: 01245 443642

Beautiful collection of early vocal 78s in fine condition for sale to the highest bidder

The first auction list will be mailed in October 1998. Seriously interested collectors are invited to contact

Walter Auracher, Werthenburgg. 7/12. A-1120 Vienna, Austria, Tel/Fax +43-1-804 3125

Submission Deadlines

No. 85, Fall 1998 No. 86, Winter 1998 No. 87, Spring 1999 No. 88, Summer 1999 Classified Adv. October 16, 1998 January 22, 1999 May 7, 1999 August 6, 1999 Editorial Materials October 23, 1998 January 29, 1999 May 14, 1999 August 13, 1999

Number 84, Summer 1998

First Class Mail



Forwarding and Return Postage Guaranteed, Address Service Requested

P.O. Box 543, Annapolis, MD 21404-0543

c arsc Newsletter

A B association for recorded sound collections

President's Message

Continued from page 2

Record Labelography (AVRL) Committee. I have invited each of them to introduce themselves to you in the next issue of the Newsletter, and to provide a brief overview of their plans for their new committees.

I am continually astonished by the breadth of expertise and knowledge within ARSC, and by the dedication of the many members who work so very hard for all of us. I offer sincere thanks, not only to the chairs of ARSC's many committees, but also to all our hardworking committee members, conference presenters, and publications contributors. ARSC is truly a unique organization, and I am honored to be a part of it!

Copyright Column in the ARSC Journal

It is with a sense of sadness that I report that Joseph Reidy, an attorney from the Rochester law firm Cumpston & Shaw, and author of the copyright column in the *ARSC Journal* for the past three years, has left Rochester, New York to take a position with Exxon Chemical Company in Houston Texas. Joe has contributed countless hours answering our copyright questions, and helping to keep us current and informed about copyright issues. Many of you had the opportunity to meet him at the Syracuse conference, where he presented a paper on copyright in the digital era. We extend to him our best wishes on his new position, and our sincere gratitude for his fine work on our behalf

Special thanks are extended to the law firm of Cumpston & Shaw, which has contributed a copyright column in every ARSC Journal issue for the past six years, and who plan to continue providing this service, despite Joe's departure. I will be happy to continue forwarding to them any copyright questions that are submitted to me for publication consideration and response in the ARSC Journal. Please be sure to drop me a line if you have any copyright questions or concerns to pass along.

I am always eager to hear from the members of ARSC, and welcome your comments and suggestions at all times.

Suzanne Stover, ARSC President Eastman School of Music 26 Gibbs Street Rochester, NY 14604 Telephone: (716) 274-1049 Fax: (716) 274-1089 Email:ssto@uhura.cc.rochester.edu

SHOW MUSIC ON RECORD

Final edition, expanded & updated

A reference book for libraries and the serious collector, listing all original & studio cast records from 1890 to 1998, covering music of the American stage, screen, & television. 586 pages, over 4,600 shows listed, over 30,000 indexed references.

"By far the most comprehensive discography of American productions to date." — <u>Institute for Studies in American Music Newsletter</u>

"This exceptional discographic compilation is the essential reference guide to American musicals...clearly designed for research use by both scholars and private collectors... No music library or sound recording archive can afford to be without this detailed, reasonably-priced, thoroughly documented resource volume." — Popular Music and Society

Hard-bound in linen with gold stamping. Sold by the author at \$39, plus shipping cost of \$5 (U.S.), \$7 (U.K./Australia), \$12 (Canada). Payment in dollars or sterling. Purchase Orders accepted from institutions.

Jack Raymond 3713 George Mason Drive #1714 Falls Church, VA 22041 jraymond@alumni.Princeton.EDU

RARE RECORDINGS FROM THE COUNTRY MUSIC FOUNDATION

- Hank Williams Rare Demos Webb Pierce Decca Masters
- The Historic Victor Bluebird Sessions 3 Anthologies of Cajun
- Buck Owens & the Buckaroos Live Jim Reeves Live at the Opry
 - The Bristol Sessions and many more

CALL 615-256-1839 FOR A COMPLETE CATALOGUE OF FINE RECORDINGS AND PUBLICATIONS

Get what Dave Marsh calls the "best-written and best-edited journal about any form of popular music," the Journal of Country Music. From Emmett Miller to Emmylou Harris, Jimmie Rodgers to Jim Lauderdale, the JCM gives you news about country's latest along with insightful portraits about the legends. \$18 for a 1-year US subscription (3 issues); \$23 foreign.

4 MUSIC SQUARE EAST · NASHVILLE, TN 37203